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July 8, 2021

VIA EMAIL cole@columbiacommunityconnection.com

Mr. Cole Goodwin

Columbia Community Connection 

401 1/2 W 4th St, 

The Dalles, OR 97058


Re: Response to AFSCME Press Release

Dear Cole:

On Friday afternoon, July 2, MCCFL sent an offer to AFSCME to settle several issues that had been the subject of back and forth good faith negotiations between the parties for several months.  Among other things, the settlement resolved MCCFL’s ability to deal with vacancies in several critical areas including evening and weekend crisis response counseling.         

On Tuesday morning July 6, following the Independence Day holiday, the Union accepted MCCFL’s offer.  This resolution of significant issues should have been a reason for the parties to express mutual appreciation for that fact and to move positively to a number of other issues, including a large number of MCCFL proposals that are awaiting responses from the Union team.

Instead, unknown to MCCFL management until the afternoon of July 7, the Union’s press release was sent at virtually the same moment as its acceptance of MCCFL’s settlement offer.  Not only is that communication at complete odds with the resolution just reached between the bargaining parties, it contains a number of misstatements and exaggerations. After discussion with the Union bargaining team this afternoon, MCCFL management remains at a complete loss as to why the Union sent out a press release that is so obviously at odds with the bargaining situation and recent settlement.  

The Union’s claim that MCCFL negotiators have engaged in “obstructive behavior” is false.  At the time of this press release, the Union has failed to respond to a dozen MCCFL proposals, while only three Union proposals need a current response from MCCFL. Moreover, the management team arranged for a series of meetings with state insurance representatives as the bargaining parties have engaged in a mutual analysis of a more cost effective option that is beneficial to employees and the agency alike.  

The allegation that “after the Oregon Employee Relations Board (ERB) found MCCFL in violation of the law, MCCFL settled with Oregon AFSCME workers . . . “ is false.  Last fall, the Union tried to prevent MCCFL from returning a money-losing program to the state by filing charges with ERB.  After several days of hearing, the parties agreed to settle all charges by the Union dismissing the main issue that the Union had filed.  In order to gain the Union’s agreement, MCCFL agreed to a lesser charge that had absolutely nothing to with the parties’ collective bargaining and agreed as part of that to pay a $3,000 penalty.  This seemed a far more prudent result than engaging in multiple additional days of hearings.  After that settlement, AFSCME filed a petition with the ERB asking to have its lawyer’s fees reimbursed.  ERB awarded $37,000 in fees to AFSCME for its attorney who himself had recently been an ERB Board member.  In other words, these funds weren’t for “AFSCME workers” as claimed in the press release, they were to pay for AFSCME’s attorney.                     

The allegations that “nearly 50% of the roughly 80-union represented positions at MCCFL are vacant” and “ten people have left in the last two weeks” are gross exaggerations.  For one thing, nearly 80 percent of the positions that existed when the Union arrived a year ago are occupied by talented employees.  Moreover, four employees have left in the past two weeks, not ten, and four new employees have arrived during that time – a wash.  

MCCFL is far from being the only mental health care provider confronting an acute shortage of qualified mental health employees.  The Covid-19 pandemic is causing a significant increase in the need for mental health services, see e.g. https://www.statnews.com/2021/05/07/as-the-covid-19-crisis-ebbs-in-the-u-s-experts-brace-for-a-long-term-impact-on-mental-health/ and https://www.nimh.nih.gov/about/director/messages/2021/one-year-in-covid-19-and-mental-health.  This shortage was already developing prior to the onset of the Covid epidemic, as certainly so here in Oregon.  Oregon, like much of the country, is facing an increasingly shortage of qualified mental health workers.  See https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HPA/ANALYTICS/ HealthCareWorkforceReporting/2019-04-Recruitment-Retention-Recs-Oregon-BH-Workforce.pdf  The latter report states in the executive summary at p. 4:

Oregon mirrors the national trends in workforce which identify significant shortages of psychiatrists, psychologists, social workers, school counselors, and marriage and family therapists.  Findings from a behavioral health workforce analysis completed by the Farley Health Policy Center in March 2019 point to both provider shortages and specific maldistributions across counties and regions in Oregon.  Furthermore, the nature and distribution of the licensed and unlicensed behavioral health workforce in Oregon as it relates to population behavioral health needs indicates substantial insufficiencies and maldistributions of providers that may limit optimal behavioral health care delivery.

(footnotes omitted)

While it confronts this shared difficulty with other providers throughout the state in getting mental health workers, MCCFL nonetheless must provide services.  In order to meet such demands, it requested that the Union allow it to use alternative means for staffing including with contractors and on-call employees.  Until the settlement was reached on July 6, the Union bargaining team refused to allow MCCFL to hire help through these alternatives unless MCCFL caved into a Union demand for full funding of employees’ Health Savings Accounts (HSA).      

One program especially impacted by the Union’s roadblock has been after hours and weekend staffing of on-call crisis response counseling.  This work entails mobile crisis services, suicide prevention and interventions with the goal of providing immediate safety for and stabilizing individuals who are experiencing a behavioral health crisis.  MCCFL was able to fill this need for several months by having this work performed by several volunteers and managers, but these people were tiring.  Rather than allow county residents to be put at risk by the Union’s position, MCCFL capitulated and offered on July 2 to fund the HSAs in exchange for the Union’s agreement to allow alternative hiring options.  Again, this offer was accepted on July 6 at the same time the Union was also sending out its press release.

In the July 6 settlement, the Union also agreed to withdraw an unfair labor practice charge it filed in June after MCCFL had said that if the Union would not agree to allow several on-call crisis response counselors to be hired, MCCFL would be forced to do as it has in the past – assign the evening and weekend work to current mental health employees.  As part of the settlement reached on July 6, the Union agreed to withdraw this unfair labor practice charge.  Thus, we were all the more surprising to have learned the next day that the Union was simultaneously claiming in its press release that there are “additional unfair labor practice charges against MCCFL pending.”  With the Union’s agreement to withdraw the only “pending” claim, the press release is once again false, in this instance in suggesting there are active claims.  

Finally, the Union’s contention that “it’s time MCCFL takes its role in the community seriously” also requires a response.  This is astonishing hypocrisy considering that the Union sought to hold hostage such critical county services as suicide prevention through crisis coverage to meet its money demands.  

In short, it is time that AFSCME recognize that the people it represents have serious community roles to fulfill and not let Union tactics disrupt provision of critical services. 

Thank you,        

Dr. June Gower

Executive Director

.  

